ITIF INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY & INNOVATION FOUNDATION

September 9, 2019 Ms. Lisa R. Barton Secretary U.S. International Trade Commission 500 E St. SW

Re: ITIF Post-Hearing Written Submission Regarding Investigation No. 332-571: U.S. Trade and Investment with Sub-Saharan Africa: Recent Trends and New Developments

Dear Ms. Barton:

Please find below the Information Technology and Innovation Foundation's (ITIF) post-hearing written submission concerning Investigation No. 332-571: U.S. Trade and Investment with Sub-Saharan Africa: Recent Trends and New Developments.

The Information Technology and Innovation Foundation (ITIF) appreciates the U.S. International Trade Commission's (ITC) invitation to provide a post-hearing written submission regarding its investigation into Sub-Saharan Africa (SSA). ITIF's submission focuses on ITC's interest in a broad overview and description of recent developments in the digital economy for key SSA markets, including with regard to national and regional regulatory and policy measures and market conditions in key countries in SSA that affect digital trade.

Sincerely,

Nigel Cory Associate Director, Trade Policy, The Information Technology and Innovation Foundation

CONTENTS

Overview	3
Data Privacy, Protection, and Local Storage Requirements	5
Cote-d'Ivoire	6
Kenya	6
Nigeria	8
Rwanda	9
South Africa	10
ICT Taxes and Tariffs	11
The Potential for Digital Duties on Imports of Digital Products	14
Payment Service Market Restrictions	14
Ghana	17
Nigeria	
South Africa	18
West African Economic and Monetary Union	18
Backbone Internet Connectivity and the Digital Economy	19
The State of Open Data	23
Looking Ahead: Toward a More Integrated African Digital Economy	26
Looking Ahead: Global Digital Trade	27
References	

OVERVIEW

The foundations for a vibrant digital economy are appearing in the large and diverse set of countries that make up sub-Saharan Africa. Obviously, these countries face many challenges—better ICT infrastructure and more affordable ICT services, improved digital literacy and skills training, an open and effective payments network, and clear and effective institutions, laws, and regulations, among others—to fully benefit from digital technologies and a more prosperous domestic, regional, and global digital economy.¹ Of course, neither digital technologies nor digital trade are a shortcut to development. But they can certainty help sub-Saharan Africa close the considerable gap with the world leaders in the global digital economy. The United States can play a supporting role in helping develop the infrastructure, institutions, and policies that support digital development and trade. On the latter, this includes by advocating for those policies that support an open, competitive, and innovative digital economy and trading environment, many of which this submission highlights.

Africa (still) needs to fully embrace and harness the unfolding data revolution.² The full benefits of ecommerce and digital trade will only be realized when Internet connectivity becomes ubiquitous and people and firms have the digital skills, with governments providing the right policy frameworks, to help them succeed in the digital economy. Most domestic digital markets in sub-Saharan African countries are small and fragmented and of insufficient size to attract investment or provide the market for technology-driven companies to rapidly scale. Countries need to work together to do this. Regional integration efforts are underway in some areas, but progress has been haphazard. For example, African Union (AU) members adopted the AU Convention on Cybersecurity and Data Protection in June 2014. However, the AU Convention has not currently taken effect as it has, to date, not been ratified by 15 out of the 54 AU member jurisdictions. The AU Convention does provide a personal data protection framework which member countries may potentially transpose into their national legislation, and encourages African countries to recognize the need for protecting personal data and promoting the free flow of such personal data.

Removing barriers to digital trade and enacting compatible frameworks and principles for digital and digitally enabled goods and services would provide the region's firms with the critical economies of scale needed to succeed in the global digital economy. Digital trade opens up new economic opportunities (by lowering the costs of trade) and new and better ways of doing things (via innovation in developing, providing, or accessing new digital services).³ Digital trade policies that protect data flows also support data innovation—the use of data to create value—which has become increasingly important to economic growth, competitiveness, scientific discovery, and social progress as new technologies and methods have made it easier to collect, store, analyze, share, and use information.⁴

The risk is that without a shared, ambitious approach the opportunity for a more-integrated African digital economy will slip away as countries head in the other direction toward digital protectionism. There is a potential for these barriers to emerge as some sub-Saharan African countries are set to enact new or revised digital-related laws and regulations. For example, there is no unified approach to personal data protection across the African continent, with some countries having comprehensive personal data protection legislation in place, while others have no legislation or constitutional protection, and some consider or enact misguided local data storage policies.⁵ These barriers are not only a barrier to digital trade with the United States, but

prevent the critical economies of scale and network effects offered by a larger regional market, which would help bridge the digital divide faster within their respective countries and within the region in relation to the global digital economy.

The region's generation and use of data remains underdeveloped, in part due to the lack of a clear legal and regulatory regime to support the free flow of data across borders as well as interoperable data protection and privacy regimes to ensure the security of personal data while specifying that protections should travel with data, wherever it is processed and stored. The production of data, and use of digital services, in the region's 21st century digital economy is held back by some very 20th century trade issues—high tariffs and taxes on information communication technologies (ICTs) and related services. Prices of ICTs are a major determinant of their use. Reducing or eliminating these would ensure more people and firms use ICTs, which would spur digital development and trade. The region is a world leader in some new, mobile-based digital financial services, but local data processing requirements and other market restrictions, along with the lack of interoperability and high fees for cross-border digital transactions, discourages regional and global ecommerce and digital trade.

Similarly, the region's ability to fully realize the benefits of digital technologies and economic activity come down to the fact that many people in SSA countries lack reliable and affordable Internet connectivity, especially those in landlocked countries, which rely on a limited number of expensive terrestrial connections (as opposed to costal countries which may have a submarine cable connecting them to the global Internet). The benefits of addressing the infrastructure and regulatory barriers to greater connectivity go beyond those most closely associated with the digital economy and trade, but extend to greater levels of economic productivity.

Take sub-Saharan Africa's largest economy, Nigeria, for example. The development challenge facing Nigeria is considerable, so it's no surprise that Nigeria has many areas to improve upon with regard to the digital economy. The United Nations Conference on Trade and Development's (UNCTAD's) B2C E-commerce Index ranks Nigeria 75th in the world and 2nd in Africa (behind Mauritius).⁶ Improving infrastructure for the power grid and ICT connectivity is a key challenge. Deloitte estimates that expanding Internet access in Africa to match levels in high-income countries could enhance productivity by as much as 25 percent, generating \$2.2 trillion in gross domestic product and more than 140 million new jobs.⁷ Mobile penetration in Nigeria reached 49 percent in 2018, which lags behind the levels of other large emerging economies, such as 53 percent in India and 73 percent in Indonesia.⁸ Currently, 44 percent of mobile subscribers in Nigeria are using 3G technology and 4 percent are using 4G technology, as compared to over 18 percent 4G penetration in South Africa and 16 percent in Angola.⁹ However, the situation is improving: in 2017, the continent saw the largest global increase in Internet users—20 percent.¹⁰

However, despite these challenges, Nigeria is emerging as a dynamic and growing digital economy. The considerable market potential from a young and growing population, rapid urbanization, rising incomes, and widespread technology adoption has led to Nigeria becoming home to some of the biggest e-commerce and digital firms in Africa. Nigeria's digital economy and trade potential is already evident despite these challenges.¹¹ Data analytics firms like Terragon, Mines, and Paga are using big data and proprietary artificial

intelligence systems as part of new services that are allowing them to expand across the region and the globe.¹² Similarly, 54gene is aiming to build and use the first and largest collection of genetics data in Africa.¹³ Supported by improving network coverage and more advanced connection speeds, e-commerce and mcommerce offerings are helping consumers to leapfrog formal retailing in Nigeria and the region. While hard to estimate, the e-commerce sector in Nigeria is estimated to be worth over \$10 billion and is growing rapidly.¹⁴ Nigeria is also home to 55 active tech hubs, accelerators, and incubators (ranking it second, just behind South Africa, which has 59).¹⁵ Nigeria has already seen considerable success in establishing startup ecosystems—as demonstrated by the startup success of Yabacon Valley—and attracting significant amounts of venture capital, but needs to address various issues around the supporting framework for it to become the startup center of the Africa.¹⁶

Nigeria exemplifies the challenge, but also the opportunity, that digital technologies present in Africa. However, whether people and policymakers fully realize the potential benefits of digital technologies and trade will depend in part on whether they're able to enact the right supporting policy framework. This submission highlights some of these issues and specific cases where sub-Saharan countries are enacting policies which act as a barrier to both digital development and digital trade with the United States.

DATA PRIVACY, PROTECTION, AND LOCAL STORAGE REQUIREMENTS

Sub-Saharan Africa still has a lot of progress to make when it comes to enacting data privacy and protection frameworks.¹⁷ In Africa, only 23 of 55 countries (43 percent) have privacy and data protection laws.¹⁸ Such data-related rules are key building-block laws that have a considerable impact on a country's digital economy and ability to benefit from digital trade.

Unfortunately, Kenya and some other countries in SSA have taken their lead from the European Union's flawed approach to data privacy and protection. SSA countries should instead take a careful and considered approach to enacting their own data protection and privacy regimes and avoid "copying and pasting" the European Union's approach; they should scrutinize each individual privacy provision, including data controller/processor registration, an "adequacy" approach to international data transfers, explicit consent, and the right-to-be-forgotten. For example, rather than adopt the "adequacy" standard used by the European Union and copied by others, SSA countries should adopt a duty-of-care provision. When it comes to handling data, companies doing business in a country should be responsible for their own actions and the actions of both their agents and business partners, regardless of where they are located. This could be made clear in law by declaring that companies doing business in a country are legally responsible for any failures to protect the personal data of that country's citizens, regardless of whether those failures are the fault of the company in that country, or an affiliate or business partner in another nation. In other words, a country's data protection would travel with the data, regardless of where the data travels. Companies doing business in a given country would then have a strong incentive to assist their business partners outside that country in adhering to the country's privacy protections, because its citizens and government could seek remedies for any privacy violations.

Similarly, there have been several instances where data-related policy debates in SSA countries have considered or enacted restrictive requirements for the transfer of data outside of their respective borders (further outlined in country cases below). Like other regions, some policymakers in SSA are mistakenly attracted to the notion that data must be stored domestically in order to ensure it remains secure and private, which is false. Policymakers focusing on geography to solve cybersecurity and privacy concerns are missing the point. Consumers and business can rely on contracts or laws to limit voluntary disclosures to ensure data stored abroad receives the same level of protection as data stored at home. Obviously, countries have the prerogative to determine how companies use data, but this again highlights how the focus should be on how companies treat data—and holding them accountable to it—rather than where data is stored. In fact, local data storage can actually undermine personal data protection. For example, without an independent judiciary and set of legal protections, local data storage can facilitate easier access to personal data for governments, such as for social or political reasons, as they can bring more pressure and tools to bear in forcing local providers to disclose data. This is a real scenario in Kenya, where a recent draft data protection bill requires a copy of data to be stored locally, rather than prohibiting transfers of all data.

Given many SSA countries still have to enact foundational data protection laws, it's likely that debates about the location of data and cybersecurity will continue. SSA is not alone in having policymakers who misunderstand how the confidentiality of data does not generally depend on what country information is stored in, but rather on the measures used to store it securely. A secure server in Kenya is no different from a secure server in Brazil. Data security depends on the technical, physical, and administrative controls implemented by the service provider, which can be strong or weak, regardless of where the data is stored. For example, in a practice that protects both data privacy and security, some cloud-computing companies have upgraded security controls such that customers retain the keys used to encrypt data before it is uploaded, thereby preventing third parties or the cloud companies themselves from accessing their data.¹⁹ This highlights what policymakers should focus on: ensuring that firms managing personal data abide by relevant privacy requirements and use best-in-class cybersecurity measures.

The below outlines some country-specific cases involving data privacy and protection which restrict the transfer of data across a country's borders.

Cote-d'Ivoire

In 2013, Cote-d'Ivoire, enacted privacy laws which required firms to get pre-approval from the regulator before processing personal data outside of the Economic Community of West African States (ECOWAS, which includes 15 member countries, ranging from Benin, Ghana, Liberia, Mali, Niger, Nigeria, and Senegal).²⁰

Kenya

In 2016, Kenya's Communications Authority considered including data localization provisions within Kenya Information Communications (Cyber-Security) Regulations (2016). Article 10(1) required the hosting and storage of "public information" within Kenya. Furthermore, article 19 noted how other countries, such as Russia and Brazil, have also enacted data localization laws.²¹ In 2018, Kenya released a draft Data Protection Bill for comment that included a number of provisions that either directly or indirectly lead to data localization.²² The bill is reportedly still being debated by Kenyan policymakers.²³ It aims to implement the right to privacy, pursuant to Article 31 of Kenya's constitution. Kenya is emerging as a dynamic and growing digital economy, but the draft bill (if enacted) could hamper that development. The main problem with the draft bill is its misguided belief that the geography of data storage improves data privacy and security. Forcing firms to store data locally—a concept known as data localization—does neither (as explained further below).

Kenya's Data Protection Bill (part VI, section 44) states:

- (1) Every data controller or data processor shall ensure the storage, on a server or data center located in Kenya, of at least one serving copy of personal data to which this bill applies.
- (2) The cabinet secretary shall prescribe, based on strategic interests of the state or on protection of revenue, categories of personal data as critical personal data that shall only be processed in a server or data center located in Kenya.
- (3) Cross-border processing of sensitive personal data is prohibited.²⁴

The draft bill also included other vague and potentially broad provisions that raise the specter of further localization and sudden changes to key legal requirements for firms managing data in or from Kenya. The draft bill allowed the proposed data commissioner to create new categories of sensitive personal data (to be stored locally), and the cabinet secretary to designate categories of critical personal data that can only be processed in Kenya on grounds of "strategic interests of the state or on protection of revenue." Beyond the vagueness of what "protection of revenue" means, together, these provisions raise considerable uncertainty for firms—especially foreign ones—about how to abide by Kenyan privacy law and how they operate in Kenya (or if they can, in the likely scenario the firm is foreign and uses ICT systems based outside of Kenya). In addition, the bill repeatedly makes the false connection between the geography of data storage and processing and data protection by associating international transfers with risks and dangers. The draft bill (section 45.1.b) states that transfers of personal data outside of Kenya require people to give their explicit consent, "after having been informed of the possible risks of the transfer, such as the absence of appropriate security safeguards."²⁵

Unfortunately, Kenya's draft Data Protection Bill reflects key elements of the European Union's General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR). For example, the draft bill (section 15) states that all data controllers and data processors must register with the data commissioner, with some exceptions. The EU Data Privacy Directive, which was in force between 1995 and 2018, initially included a similar concept that was dropped after it proved unworkable. The broad range of firms such a requirement would cover—especially small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs)—would prove particularly burdensome. Just as troubling is the bill including the "right to be forgotten," which provides people with the right to the "deletion of false or misleading data about them."

Furthermore, the draft bill adopts the European Union's misguided approach to international data transfers. The bill (part IV, section 22.1.h) requires data controllers or data processers to ensure personal data is "not transferred outside Kenya, unless there is adequate proof of adequate data protection laws by the recipient country." This "adequacy" requirement mirrors the European Union's flawed approach to data protection in that it tries to make foreign countries responsible for enforcing Kenyan data privacy standards instead of using domestic regulators to hold companies responsible for breaches of Kenyan data privacy laws—regardless of where those companies store the data. A critical flaw in the European Union's approach is the mistaken logic that this country-by-country assessment is effective in promoting better data privacy and protection by companies that manage personal data.²⁶ This top-down approach is ultimately untenable, as differences in social, cultural, and political values, norms, and institutions are behind countries not regulating privacy the same way. For example, given the country's approach to data protection and privacy, it is inconceivable China would ever be deemed "adequate" from a European perspective (despite the fact that data flows continue mostly unfettered between the two regions).²⁷

Nigeria

Unfortunately, despite its large digital economy potential and positive engagement at the WTO on ecommerce talks, Nigeria has a number of concerning data localization and ICT-related barriers (in addition to those relating to payments, covered separately).

In 2015, Nigeria pushed ahead with a requirement to force local data storage and mandated local content requirements for a range of ICT hardware. These policies stem from the Guidelines for Nigerian Content Development in ICT, issued in draft form in 2014. Several of the provisions in the Guidelines stipulate the implementation of procurement restrictions, local content requirements for ICT hardware, the creation of an indigenous development plan, and restrictions on cross-border data flows.

On October 14, 2015, the Nigerian government issued a final notice outlining compliance requirements.²⁸ In a classic case of misguided state-directed development, the policy requires all multinational companies to submit details of their Nigerian content programs by November 16, 2015. This needs to include details on the number of indigenous jobs created and local capacity building and ICT skills programs. The latest notice fails to clarify a number of outstanding questions about the policy, such as the apparent lack of a legal basis for the local content requirement and the possible requirement for majority Nigerian equity ownership in ICT firms.²⁹ Furthermore, the Guidelines include a number of misguided, unrealistic, and counterproductive policies, such as a 50 percent local content requirement in the ICT sector within three years of the policy coming into force, a procurement program for computer hardware that only allows purchases from government-approved sellers, the requirement of locally manufactured SIM cards, and the use of Nigerian companies to build cell towers and base stations. Nigeria also wants ICT companies to "host all subscriber and consumer data" locally, and Section 14.1.3 calls for all government data to be hosted "locally inside the country." It also requires ICT companies to use Nigerian companies for at least 60 percent of all value-added services on their networks within the first two years of the policy, increasing to 80 percent within three years.³⁰

Nigeria's Minister of Communications Technology, Omobola Johnson, used the fact that 60 percent of the computers sold in Nigeria in 2012 were manufactured by HP and Dell as the rationale for the import substitution program.³¹ But this simplistic assessment is misguided and fails to get to the heart of what drives innovation and investment, as well as the nature of ICT production networks and the extensive and complex supply chains involved. These policies will do little to help the poor quality, expensive, and noncompetitive ICT products manufactured by domestic companies in Nigeria. Further, as noted above, they will slow down overall ICT adoption rates. ICT is just the latest sector to be targeted in Nigeria, as the U.S. State Department points out in its 2015 investment climate statement on the country, noting that "Nigeria's trade regime remains protectionist and distorting, with restrictive import tariffs and outright import prohibitions in place intended to spur domestic agricultural and manufacturing sector growth."³²

In 2019, the Nigerian Information Technology Development Agency (NITDA) issued a data protection bill with localization provisions.³³ It was approved by the legislature in July 2019, but still must be approved by the president before it becomes law. International transfers of data are allowed if certain restrictive criteria are met, such as whether the individual has provided their explicit consent to the transfer and if the foreign country provides an appropriate level of protection (which will be determined by NITDA as part of an unclear process).³⁴ In addition to the problems with the "adequacy" concept noted previously, the last thing NITDA should be doing is spending time and resources to determine the adequacy of other nations' data protection policies. Rather, NITDA's core energy and focus should be upon enforcing firms are following the law and protecting user privacy and promoting the deployment of next-generation digital infrastructure and bolstering the capacity of individuals and enterprises to compete in the global digital economy. Determining the adequacy of other nation's data protection policies is an extremely low-value-added regulatory endeavour for a nation like Nigeria, which has so much else it needs to do to advance its digital economy.

Rwanda

Rwanda has enacted both formal and informal data localization measures. Firstly, in May 2017, Rwanda's telecommunications regulator fined MTN (a telecommunications company that is a subsidiary of South Africa's MTN Group) US\$8.5 million (10 percent of its annual turnover) for maintaining Rwandan customer data in Uganda and for running its IT services outside the country in breach of its license.³⁵ Secondly, data sovereignty is embedded in the government's National Data Revolution Policy, which requires that all critical data related to government operations be stored locally in a central, designated (privately owned) national data center.³⁶

Specifically, articles 16 and 17 state:

 Article 16: Security of Government critical data and systems. The National Data Center (NDC) shall ensure security of Government critical data and systems. The NDC, which was built in accordance with international standards and latest technology, shall also improve efficiency in data hosting, and shall be managed and run by the selected managing company, on a fee-for-service basis to Government institutions. Article 17: Hosting critical Government data and information. All Government IT systems and applications, which process, store and provide critical Government data and information shall be hosted in the NDC. These include, but are not limited to: website hosting, email hosting, shared applications such as Document management and e-archiving, and Government enterprise applications.³⁷

South Africa

On November 19, 2013, South Africa's new Protection of Personal Information Act (the POPI Act) was signed into law.³⁸ The POPI Act makes the transfer of personal information outside of South Africa subject to certain exceptions, which raise potential concerns about how these rules will be interpreted and enforced, as they could become de facto data localization tools.³⁹

- The POPI Act requires the data recipient (in a foreign country) to be subject to a law or contract which upholds principles of reasonable processing of the information that are substantially similar to the principles contained in the POPI Act and includes provisions that are substantially similar to those contained in the Protection of Personal Information Act (PPI Act) relating to the further transfer of personal information from the recipient to third parties;
- if the data subject gives their consent to the transfer;
- the transfer is necessary for the performance of a contract between the data subject and the responsible party;
- the transfer is necessary for the conclusion or performance of a contract concluded in the interest of the data subject between the responsible party and a third party; or
- the transfer is for the benefit of the data subject, and it is not reasonably practicable to obtain the consent of the data subject to that transfer; and if it were reasonably practicable to obtain such consent, the data subject would be likely to give it.⁴⁰

For example, explicit consent requirements like this one not only fail to increase the privacy protections of South Africans but would also significantly increase compliance costs and reduce data innovation in South Africa.⁴¹ South Africa and other countries should not be seduced by the misguided and costly fallacy that it is the location of data that matters when it comes to privacy. Indeed, there are other transparency mechanisms that data privacy regulators can initiate to achieve desired goals without resorting to de-facto data localization policies. Rather than restrict data flows, South Africa's data privacy regulators should rewrite the rule to simply require the disclosure of countries in which an organization stores its data. This is an effective tool for empowering citizens to understand how their data is protected and what countries it's stored in. This knowledge allows people to essentially "vote-with-their-feet" by opting not to use a service if they are disinclined to support industries or worry about government control in a specific country.⁴²

ICT TAXES AND TARIFFS

The digital economy is driven by data, which is generated by governments, individuals, and firms using ICT devices. ICT prices play a large role in determining how widely and frequently ICTs are used in people's daily lives and jobs. Unfortunately, SSA is (generally) a high tax and tariff market for ICT products, which slows the region's uptake and use of data-driven ICTs. Taken from a 2014 ITIF Report "Digital Drag: Ranking 125 Nations by Taxes and Tariffs on ICT Goods and Services," figures 1 and 2 show that one-half of the top 50 countries for ICT tax and tariff rates are from Sub-Saharan Africa.⁴³ The World Bank notes in its report "A Single Digital Market for East Africa" that the affordability of ICT devices, especially smart phones, is a major barrier to connectivity in the region.⁴⁴ While devices have become more affordable over the last few years (in part due to the introduction of low-cost Chinese and Indian ICT products), taxes on mobile devices, such as VAT and customs duties, remain high in many parts of the region. For example, taxes represented 18 percent to 19 percent of the retail price for these products in Tanzania and Uganda in 2016.⁴⁵





Country	Consumer Product Tariff Total (%)	Business-Use Product Tariff Total (%)
Angola	5.4	4.7
Benin	8.6	8.1
Burkina Faso	8.7	9.3
Cameroon	12.9	12.9
Chad	11.4	11.6
Congo, Dem. Rep.	6.6	7.1
Congo, Rep.	30.0	30.0
Cote d'Ivoire	9.9	10.4
Gabon	12.5	12.3
Gambia, The	7.6	10.5
Ghana	2.5	5.8
Guinea	9.8	8.5
Guinea-Bissau	9.2	7.6
Kenya	0.9	1.9
Madagascar	10.2	8.8
Mauritius	0.0	0.0
Mozambique	8.3	5.1
Namibia	0.1	0.0
Nigeria	6.4	6.0
Rwanda	1.3	2.6
Senegal	11.3	11.0
Sierra Leone	7.2	7.9
South Africa	0.1	0.2
Tanzania	1.4	3.8
Togo	9.5	10.3
Zambia	12.9	10.5

Figure 2: Tariffs on Consumer and Business-Use Products⁴⁷

SSA countries are conspicuously absent from the Information Technology Agreement (ITA) (figure 3). This is important as tariffs on ICT products remain particularly high in Africa. An Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) study found that tariffs on ICT goods are the highest in Africa, about 12 percent on average.⁴⁸ Initially launched in 1996, and expanded in 2016, the ITA and its expansion completely removed tariffs on a broad set of ICT products (such as semiconductors, computers, and telecommunications equipment).⁴⁹ The ITA represents one of the most successful trade agreements the WTO has ever forged.⁵⁰ The ITA has played a powerful role in reshaping global trade since it first took effect 20 years ago by empowering the formation of efficient global ICT supply chains, thus enabling a shift from a linear, closed innovation model to an open innovation paradigm that relies on close collaboration among suppliers, network partners, and customers to bring breakthrough ICT products to market.⁵¹ However, the only ITA members from Africa are from North Africa (Egypt and Morocco). Of the ITA member countries from Africa, their average applied tariffs on ICT products is 2.8 percent and zero for ITA products, while for the 40 non-members the average applied tariffs for ICT products is 12.6 percent and 9.1 percent for ITA products.⁵²





Taxes and tariffs on ICTs are important factors as they have a significant impact on demand for these productivity- and innovation-empowering capital goods.⁵⁴ Indeed, ICT goods are highly price elastic, meaning that a one percentage point decrease in price leads to a more than one percentage point increase in ICT adoption. In fact, economists estimate that a 1 percent decrease in the price of ICT products can lead to a 1.3 percent increase in demand for those products.⁵⁵ Accordingly, eliminating tariffs on imports of ICT products can have a powerful impact on increasing their adoption, thus deepening the extent of a nation's ICT capital stock, which in turn generates increased economic growth. The demand impact of lower prices was made clear in Kenya when a brief period of zero value-added taxes on mobile phone handsets in 2009 saw the sales of devices and mobile services soar. This also had a positive net impact on government revenues, due to higher levels of telecom service tax collected and positive impacts on Kenya's overall economic growth rate.⁵⁶

ICT prices also have a much broader economic impact as multiple academic studies have found strong linkages between ICT consumption (i.e., usage) and economic growth in developing countries. For example, a December 2010 World Bank report, "Kenya Economic Update," found that "ICT has been the main driver of Kenya's economic growth over the last decade."⁵⁷ Specifically, the report found that ICTs were responsible

for roughly one-quarter of Kenya's GDP growth during the 2000s. Moreover, ICTs' contribution to Kenyan economic growth has only grown over time, with the ICT sector providing a more than six-times-greater contribution to Kenyan GDP in 2009 compared with 1999.⁵⁸ Likewise, a study of six West African countries found that approximately 40 percent of their increase in total factor productivity growth was attributable to ICT-related growth.⁵⁹

The Potential for Digital Duties on Imports of Digital Products

A potential additional problem for the digital economy in SSA is that some countries (especially South Africa) want to enact duties on imports of digital products. To do this, South Africa and its like-minded partners (such as India and Indonesia) want to end a long-held WTO commitment to not enact duties on imports of digital products. Spurred on by dubious and misguided research from certain officials within UNCTAD, many SSA countries oppose efforts to negotiate new e-commerce and digital trade rules at the WTO and the extension of this moratorium on digital duties (due to be decided at the WTO ministerial conference in 2020).⁶⁰ Allowing countries to enact digital duties, for example, would create the scenario where every song or movie or piece of software that is digitally delivered to a customer in another country would face a tariff, thereby putting it at a price disadvantage to local products, while also increase the price for consumers. Thankfully, Nigeria has dissented from the broader "Africa Group's" efforts at the WTO to advocate for the end of the moratorium and an end to e-commerce and digital trade talks.

PAYMENT SERVICE MARKET RESTRICTIONS

Electronic payment services are central to broad SSA government efforts to improve market efficiency, financial inclusion, revenue collection, and broader public service delivery (such as via e-money and e-ID cards). They're also a crucial facilitator of digital trade as a cross-border transaction obviously involves the flow of information and funds as part of a transaction between parties operating in different currencies, financial markets, etc. Payments are central to the suite of online services (such as two-sided marketplaces, search functions, or customer review processes) that together make it much easier, cheaper, and safer for individual consumers and firms to find goods and services and market opportunities around the world and to use a growing range of payment options to pay for the transaction. However, while the Internet may be global, each country's laws and regulations can seriously affect the ability of U.S. payment service firms to seamlessly provide a fairly standardized service within and across markets as part of digital domestic and trade transactions. Sub-Saharan Africa is no different in that many countries have enacted measures (especially concerning data) that affect the ability of U.S. firms to compete on fair and level terms and provide services using their global business model and IT infrastructure, rather than setup or use local IT facilities or be forced to hand over domestic transactions to local firms.

Rules and laws pertaining to data are critical to payment services, as the collection, processing, storage, and transfer of data is central to the delivery of the service itself and to the analytic processes firms use to prevent fraud, enhance cyber security, improve customer service, and drive market insights.⁶¹ This is evident in the fact that payment networks clear and settle transaction information, not funds. Divergent, restrictive and burdensome regulatory frameworks translate into costs, complexity, and lost economic opportunities for local firms and customers to use cutting-edge payment services to access the global digital economy. These

restrictive laws and markets matter as payment providers compete on the full spectrum of advanced data analytics to provide value-added services to customers, merchants, and others.

Unfortunately, a growing number of economies, including in SSA, are using data-related restrictions ras a barrier to market entry and operations for payment service providers (as detailed in the country case studies below). Many SSA countries have enacted laws requiring that all domestic transactions be processed by a local 'switch,' which is an independent entity or internal process that facilitates communication between various providers. This local processing requirement acts as a de facto data localization requirement and/or market restriction as it prevents U.S. firms from processing domestic transactions in a country. Other countries don't require use of their local switch, but instead require that all domestic transactions be processed on shore. Similar to forcing firms to use local switches, this is another way to create an un-level playing field as these regulations force foreign payments providers to either duplicate their global capabilities in-market by building a local data center or simply excludes them from processing domestic transactions.

Policymakers in SSA countries enact these policies for a few reasons. Firstly, in the misguided belief that forcing payment firms to setup or use a locally owned transaction processor will somehow help improve financial inclusion. Such local restrictions prevent local firms from using the best, lowest-cost payment providers. It also misses the point about the additional value-added services that U.S. and other globally competitive payment providers can bring to a market. Ensuring that local firms have easy and cheap access to new, low-cost, and innovative electronic payment options is critical to connecting domestic firms with foreign customers. Furthermore, these restrictions limit the ability of U.S. firms to contribute to the payments ecosystem and facilitate greater use of e-payments.

Designating a local- or government-owned payments processor for domestic transactions can actually undermine a country's financial sector development. Setting up and operating local transaction processing services is not straightforward as the provider needs to stay abreast of changing technology, consumer trends, and cybersecurity and other technical risks. Transaction processors (whether foreign or domestic) need to continuously invest in the IT systems and procedures to ensure they are able to process domestic transactions using best practices and best-in-class services. A payment switch no longer processes only credit card or debit card authorization transactions, so a payment switch must be able to adjust to changes. Nowadays, payment switches have to enable prepaid or loyalty services, value-added services such as immediate payments, premium payments, recharges, and others, token vault, merchant, and support services, device management system (ATMs, POS, MPOS), key management (key handling, key rotation, and key sharing), dynamic currency conversion to support foreign currency transactions, and reconciliation and settlement.⁶² With regard to cybersecurity, this also means the ability to support advanced authentication and enabling technologies (such as biometrics, secured element and tokenization, geo-location based authentication, and cryptographic keys) to stay ahead of hackers and cybercriminals.⁶³

Secondly, some SSA countries (such as South Africa), while embracing cloud computing, are considering local transaction processing as they're concerned about "sovereign risk," which means that they're worried about the unlikely scenario that if they face financial sanctions they don't want to be cut off from the global financial system. They therefore want to enact domestic transaction processing as a way to make themselves self-reliant. For instance, a 2018 consultation paper released by South African Reserve Bank explicitly refers to

Russia's efforts to enact a self-reliant system, as well as other restrictive regimes in India and Nigeria, as models to consider following.⁶⁴

Barriers that make it costlier, more complex, and/or illegal for payment service firms to export and use transaction data as part of centralized data analytics platforms limit the ability of payment services firms to use data from the broadest range of sources to provide secure, innovative, and standardized services to customers around the world. This means that U.S. payment service providers can't use their highly sophisticated, centrally managed global IT systems (which may only involve a few strategically placed data centers around the world). Instead, U.S. firms have to either setup their own data center within a country, contract a local firm to process domestic transactions from that country, or hand over domestic transactions to a government-mandated/protected payment processor.

The impact of restrictions on payments data can be described on a sliding scale of restrictiveness and impact (below, from least to worst). Variations on each of these models are found in SSA:⁶⁵

- Local "mirroring" requirements require foreign firms to capture a first copy of the transaction data for local storage, before transferring it out of the economy for storage and processing in its global IT systems. Such mirroring requirements also affect data analytics processes depending on specific requirements, as they can extend to how firms are/are not able to use and update this local copy.
- Full and only local data storage requirements require foreign firms to either setup their own local data storage facilities and data processing services or pay a third-party provider for these services.
- Local data processing or routing requirements (requiring firms to send transaction data to a
 designated firm) completely cuts off foreign firms from using data that is critical to providing modern
 services. This can effectively be done in two key ways: when a country designates a local firm (often
 state-owned) to be the only payment processor or when it requires firms to route all payments
 through a local (often state-owned) firm.

Specifically, by requiring firms to use only local data services, economies enacting data localization may prevent U.S. firms from using best-in-class cybersecurity and fraud prevention measures. Many U.S. payment service firms rely on global datasets for these and other new data-driven services. Local data storage and processing requirements may also prevent firms from using modern techniques for storing data, such as "sharding," which involves breaking up data and storing it in multiple locations, or constantly moving it between different data centers in different physical locations. This is a major potential issue, as cyber threats are on the rise with increased digitalization.

Local data storage or processing requirements also limit U.S. firms' ability to use data analytics to combat credit card fraud, which is a global challenge for consumers, financial institutions, and regulators. These data analytic models use behavioral, temporal, and spatial techniques to assess a consumer's behavior and whether a transaction is out of the ordinary or not. U.S. payment service firms use this process tens-of-thousands of times daily, which ultimately involves billions of pieces of data. These data-driven systems are powerful and

fast enough to detect fraud in real time by using models based on historical data (and deep learning) to proactively identify risks.

Below are some detailed country- and sub-region case studies. Currently, Angola, Malawi, Mozambique, Namibia, and Zambia mandate domestic payment switches. Zimbabwe, Mauritius, the West African Economic and Monetary Union (known by its French acronym UEOMA), and the Economic Community of Central African States (CEMAC) region also have domestic payment switches. Projects to build domestic payment systems are underway in the Democratic Republic of Congo, Lesotho, and Swaziland. The policies in the case studies below restrict the ability of U.S. payment service firms from entering and operating in these markets.

Ghana

Ghana has enacted a series of legislative reforms to account for the changing nature of payment services and the need to improve financial inclusion. They represent part of the government's broader strategy to create an enabling regulatory environment for convenient, efficient, and safe retail payment and fund transfers.⁶⁶ However, unfortunately, Ghana used the reform process to enact localization measures that restrict the ability of U.S. payment services to operate in the country.

In June 2019, Ghana enacted the Ghana Payment Systems Bill & Guidelines, which among many other things, set out the requirements to obtain a payment systems operator license.⁶⁷ In particular, it calls for: firms to establish a local entity, at least 30 percent local ownership, and for a board of directors that includes at least three Ghanaians, one of which must be the CEO. In July 2018, Ghana issued draft regulation that required all domestic transactions to be processed by the Ghana Interbank Payment and Settlement Systems Limited (GhiPPS, which is wholly owned by the Central Bank of Ghana). However, there was significant industry concerns, so the final implementing directive has not yet been issued. GhiPPS already manages the national switch and domestic scheme "e-ZWICH" (introduced in Ghana in 2008, it was Africa's first biometric electronic payment system).

These measures to localization infrastructure for digital payments will affect the financial sector's broader development and the government's efforts to encourage people to use new electronic payment methods. Policies that affect competition and payment service processes are important as they ultimately affect service availability and cost. As a report from KPMG states, the greatest barrier to the Bank of Ghana's desire to shift the country towards a 'cash-lite' economy is the continued high cost of electronic transactions, as for example, an instant interbank transfer of GHS1,600 (just under USD\$300) costs around \$5 at Ghana's banks, but just \$1 at Nigerian banks.⁶⁸ Despite changes in technology and payment services, Ghana remains a largely cash-and cheque-based society. Indeed, whereas global trends seem to lead toward an overall reduction in the use of cheques, statistics from the Bank of Ghana show a steady increase in cheque usage in the country—from approximately \$7.4 billion in value in 2010 to \$29.76 billion in 2015, a 240 percent increase over five years.⁶⁹

Nigeria

In 2011, Nigeria's Central Bank introduced a measure that requires all point-of-sale and ATM transactions to be processed locally. Under no circumstances are these transactions to be processed outside Nigeria.⁷⁰ Nigeria has also had a regulation in place for over a decade that requires that all domestic digital transactions be processed locally. However, Nigeria only began enforcing it earlier this year.

South Africa

South Africa is considering policies that would create a more-restrictive payment services framework, especially as it relates to processing domestic transactions. As mentioned above, South Africa is looking at China, Russia, and India's restrictive frameworks as potential models as it implements its own payments modernization strategy.

In June/July 2018, the South African Reserve Bank imposed a moratorium prohibiting the migration of domestic transaction volumes from Bankserv (South Africa's bank-owned domestic payment switch) to international payment schemes. The South African Reserve Bank enacted the moratorium after it found out that domestic South African banks planned to move more of their transactions to global payment service networks. The moratorium was to be in place until a new policy was developed and enacted.⁷¹

Specifically, the consultation paper states:

"In the SARB's (South African Reserve Bank) oversight role of monitoring retail payment system in SA (South Africa), some shortcomings in relation to the aspect of the processing of retail payments have been identified. Over the last few years, some participants migrated the processing of card transactions to offshore processors. This phenomenon may also occur in other payment streams. The processing of retail payment systems is core and critical to the smooth functioning of the NPS (National Payment Scheme), and the broader economy. Further, there are potential sovereign / geopolitical and financial stability risks to SA from sole reliance on offshore processing of domestic transactions."⁷²

Reflecting this paragraph, the Reserve Bank of South Africa and the government have taken the position that the national payments system forms part of the country's critical infrastructure, and that it's integral to the successful functioning of the local economy. Reliance on international payment networks (in their view) therefore poses systemic, geopolitical, and sovereign risks (i.e., sanctions-related) as they are not locally owned or operated. The moratorium was met with some industry pushback, reflecting the impact to local banks and businesses when markets are shut off from global payment providers, such as those from the United States.

West African Economic and Monetary Union

The West African Economic and Monetary Union (UEOA) is made up of eight mainly francophone nations in West Africa, including Benin, Burkina Faso, Cote d'Ivoire, Guinea-Bissau, Mali, Niger, Senegal, and Togo. Together, they've created a regional central bank, the Central Bank of West African States (Banque Centrale des Etats de l'Afrique de l'Ouest, BCEAO) and share a common currency: The West Africa CFA franc. BCEAO requires that all domestic transactions and intra-regional transactions within member states be processed by the regional switch, GIM-UEMOA (Interbank Electronic Banking Group of the Economic and Monetary Union of West Africa). This creates a de facto monopoly, government-owned system for payment transactions within the regional bloc.

Like many other developing countries and regions, West Africa is trying to manage changing regulatory requirements, technological innovation, and consumer preferences with regard to payments. However, as outlined above, enacting discriminatory and restrictive data-related policies will not help the region develop a competitive and innovative payments service, which is critical to encouraging the use of modern payment services, broader financial inclusion goals, and engagement in the digital economy. A Centre for Financial Regulation & Inclusion report on payment systems in Africa outlined the nature and scale of the challenges facing WAEMU.

WAEMU currently has a limited deployment of traditional financial service points (bank branches and ATMs), which acts as a barrier to financial access in the region, never mind deployment of newer payment services.⁷³ Although the BCEAO has prioritised a shift toward modern non-cash payment instruments and channels, cheques continue to account for most non-cash payments in the region.⁷⁴ In 2016, interbank checks accounted for 65 percent of the volume of transactions processed in the regional processing system and 85 percent of the value.⁷⁵ This illustrates the extent to which the payment system continues to be dominated by paper-based instruments such as cheques, despite the gradual increase in mobile money usage.

In general, payment infrastructure in the West African region remains underused and usage costs, although lower than before, remain very high. Consequently, the region has not seen noticeable reductions in the cost of clearing and settlement, which can act as a barrier to further payment system participation at the national and regional levels. These factors and others have disincentivised financial service providers from investing in interoperable frameworks in the region and has raised the cost of cross-border payments in the region.⁷⁶ For example, in 2016, cross-border retail payments accounted for only 1.13 percent of the total transactions processed through the regional payments processing provider (SICA-UEMOA).⁷⁷

BACKBONE INTERNET CONNECTIVITY AND THE DIGITAL ECONOMY

Firms, citizens, and governments must first be online to be able to participate in the digital economy. As shown by figure 4, many countries in SSA face relatively high Internet access costs, which like tariffs on ICTs, is a key determinant of digital adoption (and from this, digital economic development and the ability to engage in global digital trade). The impact this has on ICT adoption is significant. In modeling the impact of fixed and mobile broadband on the SSA economy, an International Telecommunications Union (ITU) study found that prices are a key enabler for adoption of the technology and that a 10 percent drop in prices would boost adoption of mobile broadband by more than 3.1 percent.⁷⁸ Similarly, if the United States is able to help SSA countries improve ICT deployment and adoption, the broader economic benefits could be significant. A World Bank study found that the arrival of faster Internet in sub-Saharan Africa during the late 2000s and early 2010s increased the probability that an individual was employed by 3.1 to 13.2 percent, relative to areas unconnected to submarine cables, and that the employment impact on unskilled and lower-educated workers were more positive than in higher-income countries.⁷⁹ These economic factors work together in the long-term toward building stronger digital trade partners for the United States.



Figure 4: Cost of Broadband Internet (2017) and 1GB of Mobile Data (2019)⁸⁰

Part of the reason for this is that many SSA countries still lack the capacity, speed, and quality of connectivity services and the regulatory framework to promote competitive prices and services. ICT infrastructure deployment (for mobile and fixed broadband networks) and the regulation of these networks domestically and regionally has an enormous impact on cost and deployment of ICTs and Internet connectivity. SSA countries obviously recognize this. For example, all East African governments, except South Sudan, currently have some form of national broadband policy or strategy in place.⁸¹ But much more needs to be done, especially to improve connectivity for landlocked countries and between countries on the continent and the global Internet. For example, the lack of direct connectivity to the global Internet is demonstrated in East African countries, where up to 90 percent of all Internet traffic is currently international.⁸²

Fiber optic networks are the deep-water ports of the Internet as they enable broadband capacity at orders of magnitude larger than any other kind of access technology and at very low latency. These networks are critical in Africa, especially as demand is increasingly exponentially. Given that the first subsea cable connecting Africa to the rest of the world was placed in 2000, the rapid spread of undersea fiber optic cables around Africa, and the spread of terrestrial fiber optic networks overland, has been nothing short of a revolution.⁸³ Many countries now have several fiber backbone connections. New investments in sub-sea cables continue to be made in and around Africa. The East African Cable System (EASSy, which went operational in 2012) was the first system to deliver direct connectivity between east African nations and Europe and North America, helping to lower broadband costs by as much as 90 percent in some countries.⁸⁴ In 2012, the South Atlantic Cable System (SACS) went operational, connecting Africa directly to South America and offering alternative, lower-cost and -latency routes to the Americas.⁸⁵ Also, in 2012, the African Coast to Europe (ACE) submarine cable started operations, making landfall in 22 countries along the west coast of Africa.⁸⁶ The International Finance Corporation, the World Bank, and many U.S. and other private firms are also investing in new, critical connections to improve open-access fiber-optic networks to underserved countries, especially

those landlocked.⁸⁷ One of these projects in Uganda lowered the cost of data by 40 percent.⁸⁸ In addition to these, China's Exim Bank and Chinese firms Huawei, China Unicom, and other partners from China have announced a number of subsea cable projects (such as the South Atlantic Inter Link (SAIL) and PEACE Cable system) to connect Africa with Asia, Europe, and South America.⁸⁹

While the African continent's overall capacity to connect to global telecommunications infrastructure has improved considerably over the last ten years, looking at a fiber network map of the continent shows there are many gaps and many issues around cost remaining, especially for terrestrial links for landlocked countries.⁹⁰ Currently, wholesale costs are amplified by the high charges associated with international IP transit services, especially in landlocked countries, which are required to facilitate cross-border transfers of connectivity from costal landing points. These high prices directly affect retail prices, which adversely affect the affordability of Internet services for consumers. Users in landlocked countries in Africa pay on average \$232 more per month for fixed broadband access than those living in coastal areas.⁹¹ In many SSA countries, it still costs much more to get data to a submarine cable landing point than it does to take it the rest of the way to the United States or Europe.⁹² The reach of the relatively new critical ICT backbone infrastructure is limited for land-locked African countries (notably Uganda, and Tanzania, among others), which face ongoing limitations in the availability of terrestrial open-access fiber networks.⁹³ This leads to relatively high retail Internet connectivity prices. For example, the average cost of 1GB of mobile broadband data around the world is about 5 percent of average monthly income, but in Africa, it costs 8.8 percent of average monthly income (compared to 3.6 percent in Latin America and 1.5 in Asia).⁹⁴

There have been some improvements, however, these are isolated and not necessarily interconnected with competing networks. In terms of terrestrial backbone fiber network, the most significant recent development was that by Liquid Telecom (by far the biggest fiber network operator on the continent) in 2018 that its "One Africa" network now stretches all the way from Cape Town to Cairo. Yet, even with this network, the cost of terrestrial access has not dropped much.⁹⁵ Furthermore, Liquid Telecom deployed an East Africa Fiber Ring that connects five countries in the region and reaches the South Sudanese border.⁹⁶

However, if the United States wanted to take a truly holistic view of helping digital development in Africa, which lends itself to greater digital trade, it should focus on key policy issues that affect the cost and availability of Internet connectivity, especially as it relates the backbone network. Key issues that the United States should focus on given their affect on broadband costs in coastal and landlock countries in SSA include: submarine cable landing fees (paid by cable owners to the transit country); landing station costs (paid by cable owners and/or internal telecom operators); transit and/or interconnection charges for landlocked countries to carry traffic across a transit country (paid by operators to infrastructure owners to carry traffic); and border interconnection costs imposed by the operators and/or regulators in the transit country (paid by transit country operators and/or operators and/or regulators in the landlocked country).

The United States should use all available trade, economic, and development assistance tools to help SSA countries, and the region as a whole, reduce the cost of Internet access given the foundational role it plays in digital economy engagement and development. There's obviously considerable room for the United States Agency for International Development to work bilaterally and via multilateral development banks to help SSA countries build ICT infrastructure and a best-practices regulatory framework. A coordinated regulatory

response is necessary to facilitate the interconnection of national networks to create seamless regional backbone networks.

From a trade policy perspective, the United States should continue making the case that SSA members should open up their services markets, join the Information Technology Agreement (and its expansion), for members to sign on and implement the commitments in the Telecoms Reference Paper, and to make the case for regulatory best-practices in managing terrestrial network connections (to ensure fair and reasonable costs, especially for landlocked countries) at the International Telecommunications Union and on a bilateral and regional basis.⁹⁷ As to the first two of these proposals, a total of 108 WTO members have made commitments to facilitate trade in telecommunications services. Of these, 99 members have committed to extend competition in basic telecommunications (e.g., fixed and mobile telephony, real-time data transmission, and the sale of leased-circuit capacity). A further 82 WTO members have also committed to the regulatory principles spelled out in the Telecoms Reference Paper, a blueprint for sector reform that largely reflects best practice telecoms regulation. However, showing how far the region lags behind, telecommunication commitments by SSA countries are very patchy, even though many of these countries have enacted unilateral reforms that are well beyond liberalization commitments countries have made under the General Agreement on Trade in Services (GATS).⁹⁸ This gap remains in place (in part) as services trade negotiations were tied up in Doha Development Round negotiations, which died some time ago.

Further, the United States should review its policy advocacy and development programs as they relate to discussions and projects at the International Telecommunications Union, the World Bank, the WTO, and at other bilateral, regional, and multilateral forums where telecommunications issues are discussed. In these, the United States should advocate for those regulatory best practices that lower cost, such as: advocating for a regulatory framework and set of decisions/rules that lower fees associated with cable landings, landing station operation/construction, interconnection and transit charges, border interconnections (e.g., developed countries often don't charge fees for these or allow high transit charges); advocating for greater telecommunications competition (as the more cables in a transit country, the more cable connections to landlocked countries); and trade and regulatory commitments that facilitate market entrance by new operators (whether foreign or domestic) and inward ICT investment.

The United States and its development partners should push relevant organizations to do more around improving transparency around sub-sea cable connections and terrestrial network connections (and pricing) as access and the cost per Mbps varies dramatically across the region. Regulators may simply be unaware of how their country stacks up in terms of national backhaul pricing. The same may be true within countries. This is not to suggest that private-sector operators should necessarily reveal their business agreements, but a basic rate card that would establish a ceiling for costs. For example, a single data point such as the price of an STM-1 (155Mbps) link across 250km would provide critical insight into the competitiveness of the market. An example of good practice exists in Botswana, where the regulator (BOCRA) publishes a public rate card for access to the national fiber optic backbone.⁹⁹

Similarly, the United States should push relevant domestic and regional organizations to improve both the research material and empirical evidence related to these issues. The United States should make the case for

relevant institutions to undertake relevant policy research and to hold relevant discussions around these issues. For example, the United States should ask the World Bank to conduct research into the impact (essentially the correlation) between telecom regulatory choices in transit countries and broadband prices for neighboring landlocked countries and the impact of regulatory changes that help reduce the cost of broadband access and deployment. At the WTO, the United States should push for discussions around cross-border telecommunications services and research into the trade impacts of national telecom policy settings. At UNCTAD, the United States should seek to work with its ICT division on the issue of capacity building for relevant regulatory authorities in SSA, perhaps as part of contributions and engagement related to the Intergovernmental Expert Group on Ecommerce and the Digital Economy.

At the ITU, the United States should push for discussions among members on best-practice regulation to help reduce the cost of broadband. Many discussions around best practices for creating an enabling environment for telecommunications have largely taken place in organizations like the ITU, including the telecommunications development sector, which has continued to study issues around cost, deployment, and access for broadband and next-generation networks.¹⁰⁰ ITU work has also focused on tariff policies and tariff models for next-generation networks, convergence issues, universal access to broadband fixed and mobile services, impact analysis and application of cost and accounting principles, taking into account the results of the studies carried out by ITU-T and ITU-R, and the priorities of developing countries. Some countries, such as Burundi and Uganda, have retained ownership of some backbone infrastructure, although these networks face some private competition. More work needs to be done as, for example, a lack of competition in networks ownership has ripple effects on the wholesale market prices for broadband.

THE STATE OF OPEN DATA

Open data frameworks are emerging as a key complementing factor in a country's digital economy. "Open data" refers to data that is made freely available without restrictions.¹⁰¹ Many governments have begun to embrace open data as a way to encourage transparency and accountability, increase public participation, and promote economic growth. By allowing open data, government agencies can foster data-driven innovation not only within government, but also among private-sector organizations, civil society, academia, and individuals who can make use of these data sets. The impact of releasing open data can be substantial. A 2013 McKinsey Global Institute report estimated that open data could add over \$3 trillion annually in total value to the global economy.¹⁰² Without wanting to minimize the real challenges that SSA governments face in opening up data—such as conversion costs, privacy and legal concerns, internal political and institutional barriers, and other systemic concerns—it can support more readily apparent (and more traditional) economic and institutional development goals around improving governance and local economic development and innovation.

However, SSA countries' progress toward enacting broad, consistent, and reliable open data frameworks is slow overall and varied in practice (with cases of progression, but also regression, across the region).¹⁰³ Some governments are working toward data openness, but this remains the exception, not the rule.¹⁰⁴ In 2011, Morocco launched the continent's first open data initiative. Since then, more than 20 countries and regional and international organizations have launched open data initiatives specific to Africa. According to the Open

Data Inventory (ODIN)'s global index (of open data regimes for national statistical offices), Rwanda, Mauritius, South Africa, Botswana, Sierra Leone, and Senegal (in that order) are all leaders in Africa. However, at the global level, Rwanda ranks 38th while Mauritius ranks 40th, which shows the room for progress.¹⁰⁵ This is not surprising, given that countries around the world—developed and developing—are at various stages of enacting open data regimes.

Recent analysis of open data in Africa shows the varied levels of open data development in SSA. The status and development of open data in Africa can be derived from two major global initiatives: the Africa Open Data Index (AODI) by Open Knowledge International and the Open Data Barometer (ODB) by the World Wide Web Foundation. The Open Data Barometer African Edition (which assessed 29 countries in Africa by 420 key data sets, including budgets, election results, agricultural data, health statistics, geographic information, national laws, etc) reveals a few key statistics:

- Of the 30 countries analyzed, roughly one fourth (23 percent) of all key datasets (420 in total) are not available online at all.
- Only 6 percent of all data (28 out of 420 datasets) is openly licensed (open licenses must allow anyone to use data for any purpose). Open license terms are used by statistical offices in Botswana, Senegal, Rwanda, and Somalia, as well as open data portals in Cote d'Ivoire, Eritrea, Kenya, and Mauritius.
- Only 14.5 percent of all data (61 datasets) is provided in at least one machine-readable format. The usual ways of publishing data are via websites (embedded in HTML, or provided as images), or in PDFs.
- Timeliness is a major challenge. The Open Knowledge International's Africa Open Data Index (AODI) found that only one-third of all the assessed data is provided in a timely manner. Roughly three out of four countries publish budgets (80 percent of the countries sampled), national laws (73 percent of all countries), and procurement information (70 percent of all countries) that is not older than one year. Half of all countries publish updated elections data and 47 percent keep their company registers updated. All other data categories are updated by a small percentage of the assessed countries.¹⁰⁶

In SSA, most governments still lack comprehensive guidelines, technical standards, and management procedures for open data frameworks. Often, government-wide open data policies are only considered once open data initiatives have already been operating for some time. Data portals from National Statistics Offices (NSOs) remain the most frequent and reliable data sources available in SSA countries. However, although NSO's are the main source of data, they are rarely the host of the portal, which instead is hosted by technology and communications ministries or ministries of finance. There are also sectoral pilot initiatives by different government agencies to promote the release of particular government data online. For example, the Extractives Industry Transparency Initiative (EITI, which includes many African member countries).¹⁰⁷

Overall, open data is often seen as a secondary priority for policymakers in SSA, separate from other development issues, such as physical infrastructure.¹⁰⁸ Contributing to the current situation is that advocates of open data in SSA are dealing with state-driven cultures within which it is considered sufficient to have public institutions alone responsible for control and monitoring of executive functions.¹⁰⁹ The role and availability of open data at a regional level could be supported and built upon by enacting standardized approaches to data collection, formatting, and publication, such as through harmonized data classification policy (i.e., best practices), which are apparently being developed by the African Development Bank.

However, what this means is that many governments in SSA require external support to start open data initiatives. Unfortunately, there is no clear leader in the region for other neighbors to use as a reference point and source of local expertise. At various stages of time, Ghana, Kenya, Nigeria, South Africa, Tanzania and Burkina Faso have made significant steps towards becoming a regional leadership role on open data, but progress has either stalled or reversed over time.¹¹⁰ What this means is that SSA countries generally have to go to international forums for advice and assistance, especially to the Open Government Partnership (OGP), the International Open Data Charter, or the Global Open Data for Agriculture and Nutrition network (GODAN).

This is both good and bad. SSA member countries have enacted open data frameworks after signing onto the OGP, which is an international organization promoting more open, effective, and accountable government.¹¹¹ OGP members from SSA include: Burkina Faso, Côte d'Ivoire, Ghana, Kenya, Malawi, Nigeria, Sierra Leone, and South Africa.¹¹² Tanzania withdrew in June 2017. Separate, but related, is that Burkino Faso, Uganda, and Sierra Leone have all undergone World Bank Open Data Readiness Assessments (ODRA) to help them consider and develop their own approaches to open data.¹¹³ However, this dependency on external advice and resources means that many open data initiatives are discontinued when external resources are no longer available (this has happened in Ghana (on two occasions) and also in Kenya). For example, while government-run open data teams are becoming more frequent (such as in Burkina Faso and Mauritius), these rarely have the human and budgetary resources to be sustainable over the long term and are generally too dependent on external development resources.¹¹⁴ What this suggests is that externally funded open data initiatives need to increase their focus on local capacity-building within governments, with a focus on institutionalizing open data processes.¹¹⁵

Besides government-related open data initiatives, other open datasets are being created or curated or supported by different stakeholders in the data ecosystem in SSA, including national, state, and local governments, supra-national institutions (United Nations agencies, the World Bank, the African Development Bank), NGOs, private firms (e.g., Uber releasing traffic data for Cairo, Johannesburg, Pretoria, and Nairobi and Orange releasing cell usage data), academia (e.g., OpenAIR), and citizen crowd-sourced data.¹¹⁶ Private sector engagement in developing and creating open data frameworks is very low compared to other global regions.¹¹⁷ However, there are examples of private sector firms helping provide data-driven insights that support innovation across a wide range of sectors, which is in turn helping address various socioeconomic issues, such as aWhere and Medafrica using open data to help smallholder farmers increase their yields or improve access to health information.

LOOKING AHEAD: TOWARD A MORE INTEGRATED AFRICAN DIGITAL ECONOMY

Efforts to encourage SSA countries to implement the building blocks required for a stronger and more integrated digital economy are already underway, but progress has been slow and varied.¹¹⁸ For example, in 2014, African Union member countries adopted the Convention on Cyber Security and Personal Data Protection to reinforce member states' legislation and require members to establish legal, policy, and regulatory measures related to cybersecurity governance, electronic transactions, and personal data protection.¹¹⁹ However, only 14 member countries have signed on, with 5 states ratifying the agreement.¹²⁰ Nigeria is one of the countries that has yet to sign and ratify the agreement. Furthermore, the Convention's regional monitoring mechanism has not yet been formally established.¹²¹ The United Nations Economic Commission for Africa is also working with the African Union (AU) Commission on a digital identity platform for Africa.¹²²

At the sub-region level, the Economic Community of West African States (ECOWAS, which includes Nigeria and 14 other countries) has started the process (also with uneven progress) of harmonizing relevant digital laws, such as on electronic transactions, personal data, and cybercrime. As a member of ECOWAS, Nigeria is bound by its Supplementary Act on Personal Data Protection Within ECOWAS (2010), which is the only binding data protection agreement in force in Africa. On January 25, 2019, Nigeria's National Information Technology Development Agency issued the Nigeria Data Protection Regulation 2019, which makes it the 10th ECOWAS member to comply with this obligation.¹²³ This is welcome progress that fills one of the gaps highlighted in the 2015 joint UNCTAD and ECOWAS review of the region's efforts to harmonize e-commerce legislation. This review also showed that Nigeria and other members have made some progress on some issues, but that significant gaps remain and that members need to step up regional cooperation and seek out additional capacity-building assistance.¹²⁴ Related to these efforts to have members enact harmonized e-transaction laws is work by Afreximbank, which only recently launched the Pan-African Payment and Settlement Platform (PAPSP), which is the first continent-wide digital payment system focused on facilitating payments for goods and services in intra-African trade in African currencies, with a goal of helping lower transaction costs and facilitating cross-border trade.¹²⁵

Most encouraging, from a regional integration perspective, is the recently concluded African Continental Free Trade Area (AfCFTA), which represents a major step in the right direction in terms of removing traditional barriers to trade in goods within the region. UNCTAD estimates that reducing intra-African tariffs under AfCFTA "could bring \$3.6 billion in welfare gains to the continent through a boost in production and cheaper goods."¹²⁶ The closest AfCFTA gets to digital issues is its aim to progressively eliminate barriers to intra-African trade in services.¹²⁷ It therefore provides a potential platform for the region, and countries and sub-regions within it, to work toward building a more integrated digital economy by enacting laws and regulations that ensure the free flow of data and digital goods and services. This would follow similar initiatives to build regional economies of scale among Pacific Alliance countries (Chile, Mexico, Peru, and Colombia) in Latin America and the 11 Asia-Pacific countries in the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership (but not the closed and heavily regulated European Union, which removes some barriers while enacting others). Such regional integration can take place via specific digital trade chapters of trade agreements, but also outside such arrangements, such as via domestic and regional efforts to build better, interoperable payment systems, data privacy, electronic signature, digital ID, and cybersecurity

frameworks (as outlined above). An African digital trade initiative would obviously not be easy, given how hard it has been to address traditional barriers to trade in AfCFTA, but there may be an opportunity for progress given that these barriers and technologies are relatively new and countries have not yet enacted many of the (worst) barriers that some countries in other regions have done, such as India in South Asia, Indonesia in South East Asia, and China in East Asia.¹²⁸

LOOKING AHEAD: GLOBAL DIGITAL TRADE

The United States has a few key partners in SSA to work with on efforts to set new digital trade rules at the global level. A few SSA countries-Cote d'Ivoire, Benin, Kenya, and Nigeria-have recognized the need to engage with dozens of others countries to discuss and negotiate new e-commerce and digital trade rules at the WTO.¹²⁹ This builds on their collective membership of the WTO subgroup of developing countries—the so called "friends of e-commerce for development"- that share a common understanding of the positive impact of e-commerce and its versatility to create sustainable economic opportunities for all.¹³⁰ In joining WTO talks, Nigeria and the other countries listed above defied their neighbors in the African Group (which includes Egypt, South Africa, and 41 other countries), who oppose negotiations because they want to enact duties on digital products and other protectionist barriers as part of "digital industrial development," which is akin to the tried-and-failed use of tariffs and infant industry policies of the last century.¹³¹ Nigeria's chief trade negotiator Chiedu Osakwe gets to the heart of why Nigeria (and the others) are right to engage at WTO negotiations: "The emergence of e-commerce is the product of fast-paced changes in technology that have presented Africa with the gift of opportunity. Maximizing its potential will depend on how the continent responds. Not engaging would be a mistake."132 In parallel WTO talks, the United States, through USTR and USAID and other agencies, should work with willing partners like Nigeria on how to help them engage local stakeholders (local firms and trade associations, government regulatory agencies, and others) about digital trade and barriers to it, the impact of barriers, policies that address data-related concerns domestically without acting as a barrier to data flows and digital trade, and how these all relate to WTO negotiations and their aims to implement new rules to prohibit barriers to digital trade.

REFERENCES

- For example, see: Jieun Choi, Mark Dutz, and Zainab Usman, *The Future of Work In Africa: Harnessing the Potential of Digital Technologies for All* (Washington, D.C: The World Bank), https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/32124; The World Bank, A Single Digital Market for East Africa: Presenting a Vision, Strategic Framework, Implementation Roadmap, and Impact Assessment (Washington D.C: The World Bank), http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/809911557382027900/A-Single-Digital-Market-for-East-Africa-Presenting-Vision-Strategic-Framework-Implementation-Roadmap-and-Impact-Assessment.
- 2. As called for in the UN High Level Panel report for the post-2015 development agenda "A New Global Partnership."
- For example, see: Asia Pacific MSME Trade Coalition (AMTC), "Micro-Revolution: The New Stakeholders of trade in APAC" (Singapore: AMTC, February, 2018), http://www.asiantradecentre.org/talkingtrade//capturing-the-digital-opportunities-for-msmes.
- 4. Daniel Castro and Travis Korte, "Data Innovation 101" (Center for Data Innovation, November 2013), https://www.datainnovation.org/2013/11/data-innovation-101/.
- 5. Deloitte, "Privacy is Paramount Personal Data Protection in Africa," (Deloitte report, 2017), https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/za/Documents/risk/za_Privacy_is_Paramount-Personal_Data_Protection_in_Africa.pdf.
- United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD), UNCTAD B2C E-Commerce Index 2018: Focus on Africa (Geneva: UNCTAD, 2018), https://unctad.org/en/PublicationsLibrary/tn_unctad_ict4d12_en.pdf.
- 7. Deloitte, "Value of connectivity: Benefits of expanding internet access," Deloitte website, https://www2.deloitte.com/uk/en/pages/technology-media-and-telecommunications/articles/value-ofconnectivity.html; Dan Kopf, "The internet has helped ease employment inequality in Africa," *Quartz Africa*, July 21, 2017, https://qz.com/africa/1032844/employment-inequality-reduces-in-african-countries-after-thearrival-of-submarine-cable-internet/; Jonas Hjort and Jonas Poulsen, "The Arrival of Fast Internet and Employment in Africa," *National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper* no. 23582, July 2017, http://www.nber.org/papers/w23582.
- GSM, "The Mobile Economy 2018" (GSMA industry report, 2018), https://www.gsma.com/mobileeconomy/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/The-Mobile-Economy-Global-2018.pdf.
- 9. "Nigeria: Mobile Report 2019," Jumia website, https://www.jumia.com.ng/mobile-report/.
- 10. Jake Bright, "Dive deep into Africa's blossoming tech scene," *TechCrunch*, April 31, 2019, https://techcrunch.com/2019/05/31/diving-deep-into-africas-blossoming-tech-scene/.
- 11. Bright, "Dive deep into Africa's blossoming tech scene."
- 12. Jake Bright, "Nigerian data analytics company Terragon acquires Asian mobile ad firm Bizense," *TechCrunch*, November 12, 2018, https://techcrunch.com/2018/11/12/nigerian-data-analytics-company-terragon-acquiresasian-mobile-ad-firm-bizense/; Jake Bright, "Nigerian data analytics company Terragon acquires Asian mobile ad firm Bizense," *Tech Crunch*, October 3, 2018, https://techcrunch.com/2018/10/03/africa-roundup-paga-

goes-global-and-4-startups-raise-99m-in-vc/; Jake Bright, "Nigerian data analytics company Terragon acquires Asian mobile ad firm Bizense," *TechCrunch*, August 10, 2018, https://techcrunch.com/2018/08/10/offering-a-white-labeled-lending-service-in-emerging-markets-mines-raises-13-million/.

- 13. Jonathan Shieber, "Nigerian data analytics company Terragon acquires Asian mobile ad firm Bizense," *TechCrunch*, July 2, 2019, https://techcrunch.com/2019/07/02/only-2-of-genomic-material-available-for-research-comes-from-africa-54gene-wants-to-change-that/.
- 14. Economist Intelligence Unit, "How Technology is driving retail in Africa" (Economist Intelligence Unit report, 2017), https://www.canback.com/files/2017_EIU_how_technology_is_driving_retail_in_Africa.pdf.
- 15. Maxime Bayen, "Africa: a look at the 442 active tech hubs of the continent," GSMA website, March 22, 2018, https://www.gsma.com/mobilefordevelopment/blog-2/africa-a-look-at-the-442-active-tech-hubs-of-the-continent/.
- 16. Emily Feng, "Nigerian tech start-ups proliferate despite hurdles," *FT*, November 20, 2018, https://www.ft.com/content/3382e58e-c32d-11e8-84cd-9e601db069b8; Matthew Green, "Nigeria's booming start-up scene draws foreign investment," *FT*, November 6, 2017, https://www.ft.com/content/ffb3b3f8-a511-11e7-8d56-98a09be71849; Yomi Kazeem, "Lagos is set to overtake Nairobi as Africa's startup capital," *Quartz*, November 27, 2017, https://qz.com/africa/1137474/facebook-google-mest-opening-tech-hubs-in-lagosnigeria/.
- For example, see: United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD), Data protection regulations and international data flows: Implications for trade and development (Geneva: UNCTAD, 2016), https://unctad.org/en/PublicationsLibrary/dtlstict2016d1_summary_en.pdf.
- 18. https://unctad.org/en/Pages/DTL/STI_and_ICTs/ICT4D-Legislation/eCom-Global-Legislation.aspx
- Daniel Castro and Alan McQuinn, "Unlocking Encryption: Information Security and the Rule of Law" (Information Technology and Innovation Foundation, March 2016), http://www2.itif.org/2016-unlockingencryption.pdf.
- 20. "African Union National Data Protection Act," UNODC website, https://www.unodc.org/res/cld/document/civ/loi-no-2013-450-relative-a-la-protection-des-donnees-acaractere-personnel_html/06192013_loi_donne_es_personnelles.pdf.
- "Kenya: Information Communications (Cybersecurity) and (Electronic Transactions) Draft Regulations," (Article 19 working paper, April, 2016), https://www.article19.org/data/files/medialibrary/38413/Kenya-Cyber-Security-and-Electronic-Transactions-Legal-Analysis-21-April-2016.pdf.
- 22. "Request for comments on the Proposed Privacy and Data Protection Policy and Bill, 2018," Kenya's Ministry of Information, Communication, and Technology website, accessed January 11, 2019, http://www.ict.go.ke/request-for-comments-on-the-proposed-privacy-and-data-protection-policy-and-bill-2018/.
- 23. https://techweez.com/2019/05/09/data-protection-and-privacy-bill-2018/
- 24. Sensitive data is defined as data revealing a person's race, health status, ethnic social origin, political opinion, belief, personal preferences, location, genetic data, biometrics, sex life or sexual orientation, and personal financial expenditures.
- 25. "Data protection in Kenya," (Kenya ICT Action Network, 2018).

- 26. See: Robert Atkinson, "Don't Just Fix Safe Harbor, Fix the Data Protection Regulation," *Euractiv*, December 18, 2015, https://www.euractiv.com/section/digital/opinion/don-t-just-fix-safe-harbour-fix-the-data-protection-regulation/.
- 27. For example, a report for the European Parliament on data protection in China states that there is "no common ground … found between two fundamentally different systems both in their wording and in their raison d'etre." The report takes a relativist approach by saying China's culture and approach to human rights means the European Union should treat China differently when it comes to trade and privacy issues, despite the fact that "China does not have a general data protection act but traces of data protection may be found in a multitude of sector-specific legal instruments." Paul de Hert and Vagelis Papakonstantinou, "The Data Protection Regime in China" (Brussels: report for the European Parliament's Policy Department for Citizens' Rights and Constitutional Affairs, October 2015), http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/IDAN/2015/536472/IPOL_IDA(2015)536472_EN.pdf.
- 28. "NITDA Has Issued a Final Notice of Local Content Compliance for ICT Companies," PwC Nigeria, accessed December 11, 2015, http://pwcnigeria.typepad.com/files/tax-alert---final-notice-on-local-content-guidelines-for-ict-companies.pdf.
- 29. "Local Content Guidelines Introduced for the Information and Communications Technology (ICT) Sector," PwC Nigeria, accessed December 11, 2015, http://pwcnigeria.typepad.com/files/pwc-alert_ict-local-content-guidelines.pdf.
- 30. Government of Nigeria, Guidelines for Nigerian Content Development in Information and Communications Technology (Abuja: National Information Technology Development Agency, 2014) http://www.nitda.gov.ng/documents/Guidelines%20on%20Nigerian%20Content%20Developmenet%20in% 20ICT%20updated%20on%2012062014.pdf.
- 31. Nigerian Content Development and Monitoring Board, "FG sets up Nigerian Content Office for ICT," news release, June 3, 2015, http://www.ncdmb.gov.ng/index.php/newsupdates/news-updates/88-fg-sets-up-nigerian-content-office-for-ict.
- 32. U.S. Department of State, *2015 Investment Climate Statement–Nigeria* (Washington DC: 2015 Bureau of Economic and Business Affairs, U.S. Department of State, May, 2015), http://www.state.gov/e/eb/rls/othr/ics/2015/241688.htm.
- 33. "Nigeria Data Protection Regulation 2019), NITDA website, https://nitda.gov.ng/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/Nigeria%20Data%20Protection%20Regulation.pdf.
- 34. Nikos Papageorgiou, "Nigeria: Data Protection Regulation "Will Help Close the Gaps," OneTrust Data Guidance website, February 21, 2019, https://www.dataguidance.com/nigeria-data-protection-regulation-willhelp-close-the-gaps/.
- 35. "Rwanda Utilities Regulatory Authority fines MTN US\$ 8,5M," *CNBC Africa*, May 17, 2017, https://www.cnbcafrica.com/news/2017/05/17/rwanda-utilities-regulatory-authority-fines-mtn-us-85m-non-compliance/.
- 36. "MINISTERIAL INSTRUCTIONS N°001/MINICT/2012 OF 12/03/2012 RELATED TO THE PROCUREMENT OF INFORMATION AND COMMUNICATIONS TECHNOLOGY GOODS AND SERVICES BY RWANDA PUBLIC INSTITUTIONS," Rwanda government website, https://businessprocedures.rdb.rw/media/Ministerial%20order%20Number%2013-2012%20of%2020-02-

2012%20determining%20licence%20fees%20for%20Special%20Economic%20Zones%20developers%20-%2 0operators%20in%20Rwanda.pdf and https://www.gsma.com/mobilefordevelopment/wpcontent/uploads/2019/03/GSMA_Understanding-the-impact-of-data-localisation.pdf

- 37. Ibid.
- "Protection of Personal Information Act," South African Institute of Chartered Accountants website, January 14, 2019,

https://www.saica.co.za/Technical/LegalandGovernance/Legislation/ProtectionofPersonalInformationAct/tabid /3335/language/en-ZA/Default.aspx.

- Mona Farid Badran, "Economic Impact of Data Localization in 5 selected African Countries: an empirical study," *Digital Policy, Regulation and Governance*, 20.4 (2018): 337-357, https://doi.org/10.1108/DPRG-01-2018-0002.
- 40. Chapter 9, Provision 72: "Protection of Personal Information Act, 2013," Information Regulator (South Africa) website, http://www.justice.gov.za/inforeg/docs/InfoRegSA-POPIA-act2013-004.pdf.
- 41. Also see: Robert Atkinson, Daniel Castro, and Alan McQuinn, "Canada: Consultation on Transborder Dataflows" (The Information Technology and Innovation Foundation, June 24, 2019), http://www2.itif.org/2019-canada-cross-border.pdf.
- 42. Ibid.
- Ben Miller and Robert Atkinson, "Digital Drag: Ranking 125 Nations by Taxes and Tariffs on ICT Goods and Services" (The Information Technology and Innovation Foundation, October 2014), http://www2.itif.org/2014-ict-taxes-tariffs.pdf.
- The World Bank, A Single Digital Market for East Africa: Presenting a Vision, Strategic Framework, Implementation Roadmap, and Impact Assessment (Washington D.C: The World Bank), http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/809911557382027900/A-Single-Digital-Market-for-East-Africa-Presenting-Vision-Strategic-Framework-Implementation-Roadmap-and-Impact-Assessment.
- 45. Ibid.
- 46. Miller and Atkinson, "Digital Drag: Ranking 125 Nations by Taxes and Tariffs on ICT Goods and Services"
- 47. Ibid.
- World Trade Organization (WTO) and the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), Aid for Trade and Value Chains in Information and Communication Technology (Paris/Geneva: OECD and WTO, 2013), https://www.oecd.org/dac/aft/AidforTrade_SectorStudy_ICT.pdf.
- 49. "Information Technology Agreement," World Trade Organization, accessed November 1, 2016, https://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/inftec_e/inftec_e.htm.
- 50. Semiconductor Industry Association (SIA), "Expansion of the Information Technology Agreement (ITA)" (SIA, July 2012), http://www.semiconductors.org/clientuploads/ITA%20Benefits%20one-pager.pdf.
- 51. Stephen J. Ezell, "The Benefits of ITA Expansion for Developing Countries" (Information Technology and Innovation Foundation, December 2012), https://itif.org/publications/2012/12/16/benefits-ita-expansion-developing-countries.

- 52. The OECD ICT sector definition comprises 110 products in terms of HS2002 subheadings. Of these 110 products, the ITA covers 37 products fully, 12 partially and 61 products are not covered. On the other hand, the ITA covers 158 products in terms of HS2002 subheadings, of which 93 fully and 65 partially. Of the 93 products which are fully covered, 37 fall under the OECD ICT definition while of the 65 partially covered products 12 do so. https://www.oecd.org/dac/aft/AidforTrade_SectorStudy_ICT.pdf
- 53. "Information Technology: Schedules of Concessions," World Trade Organization, accessed September 1, 2016, https://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/inftec_e/itscheds_e.htm.
- 54. Jason Dedrick, Vijay Gurbaxani, and Kenneth L. Kraemer, "Information Technology and Economic Performance: A Critical Review of the Empirical Evidence," *ACM Computing Surveys 35*, no. 1 (March 2003): 1, http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.509.9982&rep=rep1&type=pdf.
- 55. Gilbert Cette and Jimmy Lopez, "ICT Demand Behavior: An International Comparison," *Economics of Innovation and New Technology 12*, (2012): 397–410. Cette and Lopez calculate the elasticity for ICT demand for the United States over a 20-year period, showing that the price-demand for ICT changes over time; the trend follows an inverted U-shape, increasing in elasticity for a peak in the 1990s before falling. To simplify our estimates, we chose a static elasticity of 1.3—which is about the middle of the elasticity range shown in the paper. This is to partially account for the difference in technological levels between the United States and developing nations, as well as the difference in technological levels between developing nations.
- 56. Michael Rogers and Xavier Pedros, "Taxing mobile connectivity in Sub-Saharan Africa" (GSMA Intelligence working paper, July 11, 2017), https://www.gsmaintelligence.com/research/2017/07/taxing-mobileconnectivity-in-sub-saharan-africa/630/.
- 57. The World Bank, Poverty Reduction and Economic Management Unit Africa Region, "Kenya Economic Update" (The World Bank, December 2010), http://siteresources.worldbank.org/KENYAEXTN/Resources/KEU-Dec_2010_with_cover_e-version.pdf.
- 58. Ibid.
- 59. Felix Bollou and Ojelanki Ngwenyama, "Are ICT Investments Paying Off in Africa? An Analysis of Total Factor Productivity in Six West African Countries from 1995 to 2002," *Information Technology for Development* 14, no. 4 (Fall 2008), http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/itdj.20089/abstract.
- 60. "Africa group's deadly blow to E-com thematic or negotiating issues talks," *Third World Network*, October 25, 2016, http://www.twn.my/title2/wto.info/2016/ti161021.htm.
- 61. "Handbook: Data Analytics and Digital Financial Services" (Washington D.C.: International Finance Corporation, 2017), https://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/region__ext_content/ifc_external_corporate_site/subsaharan+africa/resources/dfs-data-analytics.
- 62. Lori Shine, "What's The Difference Between Payment Switch and Payment Gateway?" Medium blog post, March 12, 2019, https://medium.com/@lorishine1/whats-the-difference-between-payment-switch-andpayment-gateway-1d554e6c5788.
- 63. "Top 10 Trends in Payments 2018" (Capgemini industry report, 2018), https://www.capgemini.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/payments-trends_2018.pdf.

- 64. "Consultation Paper Processing of Payments in South Africa," South African Reserve Bank, November 2018, https://www.resbank.co.za/RegulationAndSupervision/NationalPaymentSystem(NPS)/Legal/Documents/Docu ments%20for%20Comment/Domestic%20Processing%20-%2014%20Nov%202018%20-publication.pdf.
- 65. APEC Secretariat and APEC Policy Support Unit, Fostering an Enabling Policy and Regulatory Environment in APEC for Data-Utilizing Businesses (Singapore: APEC, July, 2019), https://www.apec.org/Publications/2019/07/Fostering-an-Enabling-Policy-and-Regulatory-Environment-in-APEC-for-Data-Utilizing-Businesses.
- 66. "Central Bank Payments News: Volume 1 Issue 1," Central Bank Payments News, September, 2018, https://cbpaymentsnews.com/assets/CBPN_Volume1/CBPN-September-2018_Vol1_1_Web.pdf.
- 67. "Public Notices: Payment Systems and Services Act, 2019," Bank of Ghana website, June 12, 2019, https://www.bog.gov.gh/public-notices/4231-payment-systems-and-services-bill-2019.
- 68. Bisi Lamikanra and Joleen Young, "Payment Developments in Africa: Volume 2" (KPMG industry report, November, 2016), https://assets.kpmg/content/dam/kpmg/ng/pdf/dealadvisory/ng-KPMG-Payment-Developments-in-Africa-Volume-2.pdf.
- 69. Ibid.
- 70. Central Bank of Nigeria, "Guidelines on Point of Sale (POS) Card Acceptance Services" (Nigeria: Central Bank of Nigeria, 2011),

http://www.cbn.gov.ng/cashless/POS_GUIDELINES_August2011_FINAL_FINAL%20(2).pdf.

- 71. "Consultation Paper Processing of Payments in South Africa," South Africa Reserve Bank.
- 72. Ibid.
- 73. Barry Cooper, Christine Hougaard, Laura Munoz Perez, Christiaan Loots, Rose Tuyeni Peter, Matthew Ferreira, and Matthew Dunn, "Payment systems in sub-Saharan Africa: Note 2: Case studies of National and Regional payment systems market development" (CENTRI industry report, December 2018), https://cenfri.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/Payment-systems-in-SSA-Note-2.pdf.
- 74. Central Bank of West African States (BCEAO), "2016 Annual Report on Payment Systems of the BCEAO," BCEAO website, December 31, 2016, https://cenfri.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/Payment-systems-in-SSA-Note-2.pdf
- 75. Ibid.
- 76. Ibid.
- 77. Lamikanra and Young, "Payment Developments in Africa: Volume 2."
- 78. Raul Katz and Fernando Callorda, *Economic contribution of broadband, digitization and ICT regulation Econometric modelling for Africa* (Geneva: International Telecommunications Union, 2019), https://www.itu.int/dms_pub/itu-d/opb/pref/D-PREF-EF.BDT_AFR-2019-PDF-E.pdf.
- 79. Choi, Dutz, and Usman, The Future of Work In Africa: Harnessing the Potential of Digital Technologies for All.
- 80. "How Much Does Mobile Data Cost Around the World?," Howmuch.net, https://howmuch.net/articles/theprice-of-mobile-internet-worldwide-2019 and "Mapping Internet Prices Around the World," Howmuch.net, https://howmuch.net/articles/cost-of-broadband-internet.

- 81. The World Bank, A Single Digital Market for East Africa: Presenting a Vision, Strategic Framework, Implementation Roadmap, and Impact Assessment.
- 82. Ibid.
- 83. Steve Song, "Open Telecom Data Moving Forward," Many Possibilities blog site, May 25, 2018, https://manypossibilities.net/2018/05/open-telecom-data-moving-forward/; "Bringing Africa Up to High Speed," International Finance Corporation website, https://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/news_ext_content/ifc_external_corporate_site/news+and+events/news/c m-stories/cm-connecting-africa; "African Undersea Cables – A History," Many Possibilities blog site, https://manypossibilities.net/african-undersea-cables-a-history/.
- 84. "In Africa, Cooperation + Connection = Communication," International Finance Corporation, October, 2016, https://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/news_ext_content/ifc_external_corporate_site/news+and+events/news/i mpact-stories/africa-cooperation-connection-communication.
- 85. Jan Vermeulen, "Angola Cables signs deals with several South African ISPs,' *MyBroadband*, December 23, 2018, https://mybroadband.co.za/news/broadband/290044-angola-cables-signs-deals-with-several-south-african-isps.html.
- 86. "Submarine Cable Map: Africa Coast to Europe," TeleGeography Submarine Cable Map, https://www.submarinecablemap.com/#/submarine-cable/africa-coast-to-europe-ace; Yuan Shenggao, "China Unicom connects with Africa to boost telecom development," *China Daily*, August 3, 2018, http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201809/03/WS5b8ca48ba310add14f3893ed.html.
- 87. International Finance Corporation, "IFC, Google, Convergence Partners, Mitsui Invest in CSquared to Improve Broadband in Africa," news release, May 17, 2017, https://ifcextapps.ifc.org/IFCExt/pressroom/IFCPressRoom.nsf/0/F6A93BAEE6BB7569852581230072D7A2.
- 88. "Bringing Africa Up to High Speed," International Finance Corporation website, https://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/news_ext_content/ifc_external_corporate_site/news+and+events/news/c m-stories/cm-connecting-africa.
- 89. "PEACE Cable Project Enters into Cable and Material Manufacturing Stage," Huawei Marine website, October 22, 2018, http://www.huaweimarine.com/en/News/2018/press-releases/pr20181022; Gary Maidment,
 "SAIL the Atlantic with CAMTEL," April 21, 2018, https://www.huawei.com/ca/abouthuawei/publications/winwin-magazine/31/sail-the-atlantic-with-camtel.
- 90. Interactive map at: "African Undersea and Terrestrial Fibre Optic Cables," Network Startup Resource Center website, https://afterfiber.nsrc.org/; Steve Song, "Open Telecom Data Moving Forward," Many Possibilities blog, May 25, 2018, https://manypossibilities.net/2018/05/open-telecom-data-moving-forward/.
- 91. According to the World Bank's 2016 Digital Dividends report: World Bank, *World Development Report 2016: Digital Dividends* (Washington, D.C: World Bank, 2016), doi:10.1596/978-1-4648-0671-1.
- 92. Steve Song, "African Telecommunications Infrastructure in 2018," blog post, January 22, 2019, https://manypossibilities.net/2019/01/african-telecommunications-infrastructure-in-2018/.
- 93. Peter Oluka, "Terrestrial Fibre Still Mother Of All Bottlenecks In Africa, Experts Insist," *TechEconomy.ng* May 21, 2018, https://techeconomy.ng/2018/05/21/terrestrial-fiber-still-mother-of-all-bottlenecks-in-africa-experts-insist/.

- 94. @nnenna on Twitter, "The average cost of 1GB of mobile broadband data around the world exceeds 5% of average monthly income. In Africa, 1GB of data costs 8.8% of average monthly income; in Latin America, 3.6%; in Asia, 1.5%. #UNCTADeWeek," April 3, 2019, https://twitter.com/nnenna/status/1113352011435728896.
- 95. Steve Song, "African Telecommunications Infrastructure in 2018," blog post, January 22, 2019, https://manypossibilities.net/2019/01/african-telecommunications-infrastructure-in-2018/.
- 96. "A network like no other," Liquid Telecom website, https://www.liquidtelecom.com/about-us/networkmap.html.
- 97. The Basic Telecommunications agreement was concluded on February 1997 at the World Trade Organization. It is the first international agreement regarding liberalization of basic telecommunication services at the international level. See: https://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/serv_e/telecom_e/tel23_e.htm
- 98. "Telecommunications commitments and exemptions," World Trade Organization website, https://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/serv_e/telecom_e/telecom_commit_exempt_list_e.htm; Alexander Keck and Calvin Djiofack-Zebaze, *Telecommunications Services in Africa: The Impact of Multilateral Commitments and Unilateral Reform on Sector Performance and Economic Growth*, (Geneva: World Trade Organization, Staff Working Paper ERSD-2006-10, 2006), https://www.wto.org/english/res_e/reser_e/ersd200610_e.pdf.
- 99. E.g.: "Public Notice- telecoms and ICT prices 2011-2014," Botswana Communications Regulatory Authority (BOCRA) website, https://www.bocra.org.bw/sites/default/files/documents/Telecommunications%20and%20ICT%20Prices.pdf.
- 100. International Telecommunications Union (ITU), ITU-D Study Group 1: Question 7-3/1 Implementation of Universal Access to Broadband Services (Geneva: ITU, 2014), https://www.itu.int/dms_pub/itu-d/opb/stg/D-STG-SG01.07.3-2014-PDF-E.pdf; International Telecommunications Union (ITU), ITU-D Study Group 1: Question 12-3/1: Tariff Plicies, Tariff Models, and Methods of Determining the Costs of National Telecommunication Networks, Including Next-Generation Networks (Geneva: ITU, 2014), https://www.itu.int/dms_pub/itu-d/opb/stg/D-STG-SG01.12.3-2014-PDF-E.pdf.
- 101. Open Data Handbook, "What is Open Data?", Open Knowledge Foundation, 2012, http://opendatahandbook.org/en/what-is-open-data/.
- 102. James Manyika, Michael Chui, Peter Groves, Diana Farrell, Steve Van, Kuiken Elizabeth, and Almasi Doshi, "Open Data: Unlocking Innovation and Performance with Liquid Information" (McKinsey Global Institute Report, October 2013), http://www.mckinsey.com/insights/business_technology/open_data_unlocking_innovation_and_perfor mance_with_liquid_information.
- 103. For example, see: Jean-Paul Van Belle, Danny Lämmerhirt. Carlos Iglesias, Paul Mungai, Hubeidatu Nuhu, Mbongeni Hlabano, Tarik Nesh-Nash, Sarang Chaudhary, "Africa Data Revolution Report 2018: Status and Emerging Impact of Open Data in Africa" (Geneva: World Wide Web Foundation, 2018), https://webfoundation.org/docs/2019/03/Africa-data-revolution-report.pdf; Leo Mutuku and Teg-wende Idriss Tinto, "Open Data Around the World - Sub-Saharan Africa," State of Open Data website, https://stateofopendata.od4d.net/chapters/regions/sub-saharan-africa.html.
- 104. "Africa Data Revolution Report 2018: Status and Emerging Impact of Open Data in Africa."
- 105. "Open Data Inventory (ODIN)," Open Data Watch website, https://odin.opendatawatch.com/.

- 106. AODI is an online-based survey tool13 assessing the availability, degree of digitisation, and openness of government data: "Africa Data Revolution Report 2018: Status and Emerging Impact of Open Data in Africa."
- 107. "Extractive Industries Transparency Initiative," website, https://eiti.org/homepage.
- 108. Leo Mutuku and Teg-wende Idriss Tinto, "Open Data Around the World Sub-Saharan Africa," State of Open Data website, https://stateofopendata.od4d.net/chapters/regions/sub-saharan-africa.html.
- 109. Ibid.
- 110. "Africa Data Revolution Report 2018: Status and Emerging Impact of Open Data in Africa."
- 111. "Open Government Declaration," Open Government Partnership website, https://www.opengovpartnership.org/process/joining-ogp/open-government-declaration/
- 112. "Open Government Partnership," website, https://www.opengovpartnership.org/our-members/.
- 113. A tool that can be used to conduct an action-oriented assessment of the readiness of a government or individual agency to evaluate, design and implement an Open Data initiative: Jean-Paul Van Belle, Danny Lämmerhirt. Carlos Iglesias, Paul Mungai, Hubeidatu Nuhu, Mbongeni Hlabano, Tarik Nesh-Nash, Sarang Chaudhary, "Africa Data Revolution Report 2018: Status and Emerging Impact of Open Data in Africa" (Geneva: World Wide Web Foundation, 2018), https://webfoundation.org/docs/2019/03/Africa-data-revolution-report.pdf.
- 114. Jean-Paul Van Belle, Danny Lämmerhirt. Carlos Iglesias, Paul Mungai, Hubeidatu Nuhu, Mbongeni Hlabano, Tarik Nesh-Nash, Sarang Chaudhary, "Africa Data Revolution Report 2018: Status and Emerging Impact of Open Data in Africa" (Geneva: World Wide Web Foundation, 2018), https://webfoundation.org/docs/2019/03/Africa-data-revolution-report.pdf.
- 115. "Africa Data Revolution Report 2018: Status and Emerging Impact of Open Data in Africa."
- 116. For example: "Uber Movement Cities," website, https://movement.uber.com/cities?lang=en-US.
- 117. Leo Mutuku and Teg-wende Idriss Tinto, "Open Data Around the World Sub-Saharan Africa," State of Open Data website, https://stateofopendata.od4d.net/chapters/regions/sub-saharan-africa.html.
- 118. Souhila Amazouz, "African Union Convention on Cybersecurity and Personal Data Protection "Malabo Convention" (Presentation to the African Forum on Cybercrime, October 16-18, 2018), https://rm.coe.int/3148-afc2018-ws4-auc/16808e6875.
- 119. "African Union Convention on Cyber Security and Personal Data Protection," African Union website, accessed August 18, 2019, https://au.int/en/treaties/african-union-convention-cyber-security-and-personal-data-protection; United National Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD), *Review of e-commerce legislation harmonization in the Economic Community Of West African States* (Geneva: UNCTAD, 2015), https://unctad.org/en/PublicationsLibrary/dtlstict2015d2_en.pdf.
- 120. Uchenna Jerome Orji, "The African Union Convention on Cybersecurity: A Regional Response Towards Cyber Stability? *Masaryk University Journal of Law and Technology*, September 2018, 12(2):91 https://journals.muni.cz/mujlt/article/view/8666/9255; "List of countries which have signed, ratified to the African Union Convention on Cyber Security and Personal Data Protection," African Union website, accessed August 13, 2019, https://au.int/sites/default/files/treaties/29560-sl-AFRICAN%20UNION%20CONVENTION%20ON%20CYBER%20SECURITY%20AND%20PERSON AL%20DATA%20PROTECTION.pdf.

- 121. Uchenna Jerome Orji, "The African Union Convention on Cybersecurity: A Regional Response Towards Cyber Stability? *Masaryk University Journal of Law and Technology*, September 2018, 12(2):91 https://journals.muni.cz/mujlt/article/view/8666/9255;
- 122. "ECA and partners to establish Continent-wide digital identities," United Nations Economic Commission for Africa, November 18, 2018, https://www.uneca.org/stories/eca-and-partners-establish-continent-wide-digitalidentities; Magdi Amin, "Why We Invested: UN Economic Commission for Africa," Omidyar Network website, November 16, 2018, https://www.omidyar.com/blog/why-we-invested-un-economic-commissionafrica.
- 123. Graham Greenleaf, "Nigeria Regulates Data Privacy: African and Global Significance," Privacy Laws & Business International Report, 2019, 23-25, https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3401783; Nikos Papageorgiou, "Nigeria: Data protection regulation will help close the gaps," OneTrust Data Guidance website, February 21, 2019, https://www.dataguidance.com/nigeria-data-protection-regulation-will-help-close-thegaps/.
- 124. United National Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD), *Review of e-commerce legislation harmonization in the Economic Community Of West African States* (Geneva: UNCTAD, 2015), https://unctad.org/en/PublicationsLibrary/dtlstict2015d2_en.pdf.
- 125. Francis Ndubuisi, Eromosele Abiodun and Solomon Elusoji, "Nigeria: Afreximbank Pledges U.S.\$1 Billion for AfCFTA," *AllAfrica*, July 9, 2019, https://allafrica.com/stories/201907090251.html; Moono Mupotola, "Africa payment series a view from the African Development Bank," Swift website, September 17, 2018, https://www.swift.com/news-events/news/africa-payment-series-a-view-from-the-african-development-bank.
- 126. "The task ahead is great" say African leaders as continent-wide free trade deal is signed," United National Conference on Trade and Development website, March 21, 2019, https://unctad.org/en/pages/newsdetails.aspx?OriginalVersionID=1695; "Nigerian Government Doesn't Understand Continental Free Trade Area (CFTA) Agreement -AfDB," Sahara Reporters, June 16, 2019, http://saharareporters.com/2019/06/16/nigerian-government-doesnt-understand-continental-free-trade-areacfta-agreement-afdb
- 127. "Agreement establishing the African Continental Free Trade Area," https://au.int/sites/default/files/treaties/36437-treaty-consolidated_text_on_cfta_-_en.pdf.
- 128. Nigel Cory, "The Ten Worst Digital Protectionism and Innovation Mercantilist Policies of 2018" (The Information Technology and Innovation Foundation, January 28, 2019), https://itif.org/publications/2019/01/28/ten-worst-digital-protectionism-and-innovation-mercantilist-policies-2018.
- 129. New initiatives on electronic commerce, investment facilitation and MSMEs," WTO website, December 13, 2017, https://www.wto.org/english/news_e/news17_e/minis_13dec17_e.htm.
- 130. "Friends of E-commerce for Development Launch Roadmap for International Trade and Development Policy," United National Conference on Trade and Development, website, May 4, 2017, https://unctad.org/en/pages/newsdetails.aspx?OriginalVersionID=1477.
- 131. "Work Programme on Electronic Commerce: Communication from the African Group," World Trade Organization website, November 20, 2017, https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/FE_Search/FE_S_S009-DP.aspx?language=E&CatalogueIdList=240318&CurrentCatalogueIdIndex=0&FullTextHash=371857150& HasEnglishRecord=True&HasFrenchRecord=True&HasSpanishRecord=True.; Julius Barigaba, "Africa objects

to e-commerce regulation," *The East African*, November 13, 2018, https://www.theeastafrican.co.ke/business/Africa-objects-to-e-commerce-regulation/2560-4850040-eqa6guz/index.html.

132. Chiedu Osakwe, "Strengthening the WTO: On the Strategic and Welfare Necessity of Addressing "New" and "Traditional" Issues," *International Centre for Trade and Sustainable Development blog post*, November 8, 2017, https://www.ictsd.org/bridges-news/bridges-africa/news/strengthening-the-wto-on-the-strategic-and-welfarenecessity-of.